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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 9 July 2012

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen **




Cllr Vivienne Ash
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Roy Coombs
Cllr David Foster




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Marianne Harman

Cllr Vernon Whitlock




Cllr Liz Tirard







Cllr John Zarczynski

** Also EDDC Councillor


In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani



Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary


East Devon District Council

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson

Devon County Council

Town Clerk

Mr Les Lunt



Co-option Candidate

Apologies received from Cllr Twiss, EDDC

12/112
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Groves (P), Cllr Halse (A/L), Cllr Howard (P), Cllr Taylor (P)
12/113
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Allen – Local Plan (P)

Cllr Harman – Co-optee (P)

Cllr Pavey – Co-optee (P)
Cllr Whitlock – The Bungalow (P)

12/114
Minutes of meeting held 11 June 2012 

The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/115
Candidates for Co-option
The Mayor advised that one of the two candidates had withdrawn and that the Council would therefore be resolving to co-opt Mr Lunt. Mr Lunt addressed the Council and outlined his wishes to become a Councillor.
12/116
Police Report

The Clerk advised that the police had informed her they would be sending a written report but that it had not arrived in time for the meeting. 

12/117
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.

12/118
Ward Members

Cllr Diviani reported that the main recent areas of concern had been the flooding due to heavy rains at the weekend. The main problem areas in East Devon had been Axminster, Uplyme and Ottery St Mary. He and Cllr Randall Johnson had spoken with the Minister who had visited the Ottery flood defence scheme, which had proved  to be effective. Cllr Diviani had circulated copies of the Highways areas thought to be at risk (the Clerk advised that this had only just been received and would be circulated). Some areas of Honiton had been adversely affected by the heavy rain.

Cllr Ash declared a personal interest in the Honiton Development Trust, on which she served as a Trustee.
Cllr Ash raised a question regarding the forthcoming Cabinet meeting which would be considering the future of sports pitches. She welcomed this but was concerned that there appeared to be no plans to consult with town and parish councils. She was also concerned that the Trustees of the Development Trust had not seen the business plan or other written communication with EDDC on the proposed sports pitches at Tower Cross. Cllr Diviani advised that funding sports bodies wanted to see a sports strategy in place and, once this was in place, discussions could proceed. The District Council would be talking to the local sports bodies as well as the Trustees and he confirmed that town and parish councils would be consulted. He agreed to send information direct to the Trustees.
Cllr Whitlock raised the question of funding for flood relief and Cllr Diviani advised that the County would need to add funding from the Government.

Cllr Randall Johnson circulated a list of Honiton sites that had been affected by the flooding. She paid tribute to the retained fire fighters for their work over the weekend, the local residents who had cleared gullies and drains of debris, and the good co-operation shown between the Environment Agency, Devon County Council, East Devon District Council and the police. The County Council was applying pressure via the MPs on the insurance companies regarding properties that flooded. Funding priorities would be for high speed roads and to investigate why water got into properties before working on the smaller points. 
Cllr O’Leary advised that the Task and Finish Forum on the Vitality of the High Streets was concluding and a final report was due soon. He was also involved in the Task and Finish Forum on Arts and Culture, which had recently received a visit from the Arts Council which had given high praise for the Thelma Hulbert Gallery. There would be a meeting soon with the Thelma Hulbert Gallery before the TAFF reported to Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Cllr Allen advised that he was working on the Task and Finish Forum on the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and associated issues. He reported that this was a very complex situation and it was difficult to get guidance from the Government on the level of local share. The Forum would conclude late summer/early autumn and Cllr Allen would keep the Town Council informed; he confirmed that the Town Council would be consulted.
Cllr Allen further reported that the Local Plan would be going to committee on 17 July.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

12/119
To co-opt a Member to Honiton Town Council

IT WAS RESOLVED that Mr Les Lunt be co-opted to the Council. The Mayor congratulated Mr Lunt and asked him to contact the Clerk to complete the formalities.
12/120
Mayor’s Questions and Announcements

The Mayor advised that he had attended the Thelma Hulbert Gallery when they received the English Rose award. The Clerk was instructed to send formal congratulations from the Town Council.

The Mayor had attended Armed Forces Day, which had gone very well. He had started the vigil attended by all three of his cadets. He thanked Cllr Elliot for taking part in the vigil at 3am.

The Mayor had attended the Teddy Bears Picnic with Honiton Primary School and from this event a “Mayor’s Bear” had been developed. This would now be used in work with young people to develop understanding of democracy and the Town Council and had already been requested by Honiton Primary School and by the Library. 
12/121
Members’ Special Responsibilities

Cllr Corke – Community Cinema
Cllr Corke advised that the last showing at the community cinema – of “The Artist” – had attracted an audience of over 100 people. The next film to show would be “The Help” on 20 July. 
Cllr Harman/Cllr Elliott – Young Person Liaison

Cllrs Harman and Elliott had accompanied the Mayor to the Youth Centre and spoken with the youth leader. They had discussed the award scheme that was running at the centre and also ways in which young people could be involved in the Town Council and get more of a voice in the town. The Town Council funding had proved very useful and the session attended by the councilors had involved 74 young people aged 11-14. They reported that the charges introduced by the Youth Centre had not been an issue. 

Cllrs Harman and Elliot had also contacted the Children’s Centre at Littletown and had been invited to an event on 6 September. 

Cllr Coombs – A30/A303

Cllr Coombs advised that he had become aware of an enquiry, being led by Somerset County Council in partnership with other local authorities including Devon County Council, into options for the A30/A303/A358. A survey was taking place with local businesses, which was to be completed by 20 July. Cllr Coombs was concerned that the proposal did not include any reference to the A35 and Eastern Bypass. The Clerk was instructed to raise this issue with the County ward members and report back to the Policy committee.

Cllr Allen declared a personal interest as an employee of South Somerset District Council.

Cllr Allen asked for clarification of the Town Council’s policy on the Eastern Bypass and the Clerk confirmed that it was to support and work towards an eastern bypass for the town.  

Cllr Coombs – Definitive Map Review

Cllr Coombs advised that the first four proposals for the DMR had been turned down by the Devon County Council committee. The new proposals would be going forward in the autumn.
Cllr Ash - Development Trust

Cllr Ash advised that the Development Trust AGM would be held on Friday 13 July at 7pm and all existing and new members were welcome to attend. Cllr Diviani would be attending to update members on the situation with EDDC.

Cllr Pavey – Honiton Library

Cllr Pavey advised that the Library would be holding a Gadget Morning on 17 July aimed at beginners.

Cllr Pavey – Cycling

Cllr Pavey advised that she had car stickers available making motorists of cyclists. These would be distributed widely in the town and be available at Honiton Show.

Cllr Whitlock – Charter Day

Cllr Whitlock advised that plans for Charter Day were well advanced and over 30 stalls had been booked for the charity market. In addition there would be street performers, a Town Crier competition and a display of classic cars. The wine festival was separate from Charter Day but being held on the same day in Allhallows Field from 2-9pm with profits going to local charities.

Cllr Whitlock – Senior Council

Cllr Whitlock advised that Neil Parish MP would be attending the Senior Council on 20 July at 4pm.

Cllr Whitlock – The Bungalow

Cllr Whitlock advised that a new policy had been developed in Devon re older people’s mental health and that a Honiton and Ottery Older People’s Mental Health Group had been set up, of which he was a member. This was working very well. The Bungalow was soon to re-open, though its remit would be changed to a dementia centre.
12/122
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 11 June to 1 July 2012

East Devon District Council

1. Forward Plan to 31 October

2. The Knowledge issues 4, 5, 6

3. Connect East Devon Summer 2012 including latest news on proposed EDDC move to Honiton (p 8); investment in transport and infrastructure (p 10); Cranbrook & related building projects (p 12)

Other

4. Animal Aid report : Alternatives to Culling

5. Village Green Summer 2012 including articles on National Planning Policy Framework (p 7); Community Infrastructure Levey (p 9)

6. Copy correspondence from Clem Dobson Associates re article in Midweek Herald re Lace Walk (apology now received from Midweek Herald)

7. Local Councils Update including articles on individual electoral registration; new audit regulations

8. Agenda and papers for Honiton Local Action Group meeting 12 July 2012 

9. Letter from Chairmen of Parishes supporting a formal complaint to DCC concerning changes made to the gritting network
The following was noted :

Item 9 – This had already been dealt with by the Environmental Issues working group

Item 6 – Progress was being made and a meeting set up with Britannia, the Town Council and the
 Chamber of Commerce

Item 4 – Cllr Coombs recommended Members read this publication

Late Correspondence received from 3 – 9 July 2012

Government

a) Parades to be proud of – strategies to support local shops (already circulated to Chair of Marketing and to Chair of Chamber of Commerce

Devon County Council

b) Draft for consulation – Waste and Resource Management Strategy for Devon (closing date 20 July)

c) Special Development Management Committee meeting 17 July from 10am to discuss Local Plan (Clerk invited to make 5 minute presentation on 

i) Consultation process undertaken by Town Council

ii) Proposals the Town Council supports

iii) Points of variance to the proposals

iv) Additional/new proposals the Town Council wishes to bring before the committee

d) The Knowledge Issue 7 including article on Visit England award to Thelma Hulbert Gallery and information on 3 viewing sessions re EDDC’s proposed Knowle move

Other

e) Correspondence from Chair of Governors at Honiton Primary School regarding their concerns over Honiton Community College’s proposal to lock the two gates either end of the path behind Honiton Primary and Honiton Community College during their school hours from 08.30 until 15.00 (note : Cllr Twiss already aware of this issue)

f) Local Councils Update July 2012 

g) DALC Newsletter July/August 2012 including articles on Code of Conduct

h) Blackdown Hills AONB News July/August 2012 including information on the Blackdown Hills Heritage Day on 29 September

i) Letter of thanks and report form re grant to 1064 ATC Squadron

j) Invitation by Christian Aid to an exclusive supper gathering on 6 September at 6pm when the big red bus will be in town

k) The Clerk July 2012 

l) Clerks & Councils Direct July 2012 

m) Correspondence from Mrs Casson asking for financial support from the Town Council for herself and Mrs Lewis to attend a “marshalling course” to allow them to marshal town events including Armed Forces Day, Hot Pennies, Charter Day, Carnival

The Clerk drew attention to the following items
Item b)
IT WAS RESOLVED to set up a project group of Cllrs Bayliss, Coombs and Pavey to work with the Clerk to review and send the Town Council’s response.

Item c)
IT WAS RESOLVED that a project group meet (Cllrs Allen, Ash, Coombs, Harman, Pavey, Tirard, Zarczynski) to agree a presentation on behalf of the Town Council. Members discussed concerns raised regarding the Heathfield Manor site and noted that the residents would be unable to speak at the Special Development Management Meeting although there would be a further period of 6 weeks consultation. Members reiterated that the Council had always stated its preference for houses in the town boundaries wherever possible and noted that a number of issues raised in EDDC’s paperwork were new to the Town Council. There was concern about the process managed by EDDC and the immense amount of pressure due to short notice and changing information that had been put on town and parish councils. There was also concern that a 5 minute presentation by the Clerk was far too short and did not lead to an openness of process. 

Item e)
Members raised concerns regarding the safety of primary school pupils. It was acknowledged that the path in question was not a public right of way but the Clerk was instructed to speak with Cllrs Twiss and Randall Johnson regarding this issue and advise the Council.
Cllr Coombs declared a personal interest on the above item due to his involvement in public rights of way.

Cllr Cornwell declared a personal interest on the above item due to his involvement with Honiton Primary School where his grandchildren were pupils.

Item m)
Members welcomed the offer of Mrs Casson and Mrs Lewis to become involved in the town’s event marshalling and IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council should pay £130 for the costs of the Chapter 8 training necessary. It was also agreed that Cllr Bayliss should be trained when a further opportunity arose.

12/123
Policy Committee

The minutes of the Policy Committee held 25 June 2012, having been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

12/124
General Power of Competence

IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council was satisfied that it met the eligibility criteria laid down for the General Power of Competence and that this Power be adopted.

12/125
Code of Conduct
A briefing paper having been circulated by the Clerk, IT WAS RESOLVED to adopt the new Code of Conduct in line with that adopted by East Devon District Council to comply with the Statutory Instrument relating to the Localism Act. New copies of the General Notice of Registerable Interests were circulated to all Members, who were advised to complete and return them to the Clerk by 28 July 2012.

12/126
Planning Inspectorate

The Council considered correspondence circulated from the Planning Inspectorate concerning the Definitive Map Review and IT WAS RESOLVED to adopt the written representation procedure.

12/127
Public Rights of Way

The Deputy Clerk had circulated a report from the Environmental Issues working group and IT WAS RESOLVED that this response be forwarded on behalf of the Town Council.

The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential nature. The press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.
12/128
Incremental Increase

IT WAS RESOLVED that the Deputy Clerk’s salary be increased to level 28 with effect from 1 June 2012 to fulfill the Council’s contractual obligation on her successful completion of the Certificate of Local Council Administration. The Clerk confirmed that this increase was included in the Council’s budget.

12/129
Recruitment of new Town Clerk

Members discussed the Clerk’s briefing note. They noted with regret the Deputy Clerk’s decision not to apply for the position and expressed their satisfaction with the quality of her work. 

Members expressed their concerns that the future structure of the Council should be thoroughly reviewed so that this could be taken fully into account for the recruitment of the new Clerk and RFO. The Clerk was instructed to arrange an awayday style of meeting for all Members to discuss this in full with the Clerk and Deputy Clerk so that a recommendation could be put to the Town Council at its August meeting. 

12/130
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.55pm.

Signed Chair

13 August 2012


